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List of attachments to this report:

1 THE ISSUE

1.1 To update the panel on the steps being taken following the DfE announcement 
on 19th January 2017 that Bath Community Academy (BCA) is to close in 
summer 2018.

2 RECOMMENDATION

2.1 The panel is recommended to note the actions in hand;

2.2 The panel is recommended to commend the work of BCA, Council officers, and 
other local secondary schools to ensure that families affected by the closure are 
well supported and that pupils can experience a positive transition to another 
school.

3 RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS (FINANCE, PROPERTY, PEOPLE)

3.1 The costs for pupils being allocated places at other schools will be funded 
through the Direct Schools Grant (DSG) in line with normal funding procedures. 
Schools Forum will need to consider whether existing policies for managing in-
year pupil growth are sufficient to address short term pressures created for 
schools accepting a significant number of pupils transferring from BCA.

3.2 The Council may face some additional pressure on Home To School Transport 
budgets, but it is too early to quantify this.

3.3 The Cabot Learning Federation has offered families some support with uniform 
costs.
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3.4 Any costs associated with the future use of the site are still to be assessed and 
will be subject to relevant decision-making processes.

4 STATUTORY CONSIDERATIONS AND BASIS FOR PROPOSAL

4.1 The decision to close the school has been made by ministers. The Council has a 
statutory duty to ensure school places are available both for current BCA pupils 
and in future for pupils across the Council area. 

5 THE REPORT

5.1 Officers have worked with BCA, Cabot and local headteachers to agree 
proposals for addressing the impacts of the closure decision by ministers.

5.2 For Year 10 and 11 pupils, they will be able to complete their Key Stage 4 
education at BCA before looking at 6th form or other options.

5.3 Year 9 pupils have been the most urgent focus to ensure that they are able to 
transition to a new school in September 2017 to begin Key Stage 4. Local 
secondary schools, working through the Bath Education Trust with Local 
Authority officers, BCA and Cabot have agreed to make sufficient Year 10 places 
available in September and have established a process for managing this 
transition. All Year 9 parents have been invited to express three preferences and 
have been invited to an Information Evening at BCA where they were able to 
meet the headteachers of the other schools and find out more about their offer. 
Visits to their preferred schools are being offered. A panel will review the 
parental preferences and propose destinations for them all before Easter. 
Further support will be offered to those pupils, for example via taster visits to 
their new school, with transition funding available to provide relevant additional 
support in their first term.

5.4 It is intended that all current year 7 and 8 pupils will have the chance to remain 
at BCA until July 2018, so similar arrangements will be developed (in the light of 
experience) to manage their transition in due course.

5.5 The DfE has also formally confirmed that BCA will not accept new pupils into 
year 7 in September 2017. For those families who had submitted applications to 
join BCA in September, we are confident that they will be able to be offered a 
place at one of their alternative preference schools, or where appropriate will be 
supported through the Education, Health and Care Planning process to identify 
and secure a suitable place elsewhere.

5.6 The school site belongs to the Council and is leased to Cabot. When the school 
closes, it will revert back to the Council to determine its future use. A 
commitment has already been made to explore educational uses for the site as 
well as continuing the provision of the leisure centre. Officers will need to liaise 
with all current tenants as well as engaging with a range of stakeholders in 
determining the future use of the site. No decisions have been made as yet and 
when the process has been agreed, we will update the panel. Council officers 
have already indicated that given the pressing local need for more Special 
School places, a Free School proposal that addresses those specific needs 
would be likely to receive Council backing as a future tenant for part of the site.
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6 RATIONALE

6.1 Officers and local schools having been working together constructively to ensure 
that pupil needs are met and to ensure that families affected by the closure are 
well supported and that pupils can experience a positive transition to another 
school.

7 OTHER OPTIONS CONSIDERED

7.1 None. It is important to ensure that pupils moving into Key Stage 4 can have a 
good start and continuity throughout the period of their GCSE courses, so the 
Year 9 transition to Year 10 had to be prioritised for September 2017. 
Conversely, it would not have been practically possible to transfer all pupils 
earlier and a carefully planned and managed transition process as outlined is 
believed to be in the best interests of affected pupils.

8 CONSULTATION

8.1 Local headteachers via Bath Education Trust, Cabot Learning Federation, BCA, 
Cabinet member.

9 RISK MANAGEMENT

9.1 A risk assessment related to the issue and recommendations has been 
undertaken, in compliance with the Council's decision making risk management 
guidance.

Contact person Mike Bowden 01225-394200, Margaret Simmons-Bird
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